
 BOC MEMO SUMMARY #6| RELEASED JUNE 7, 2017 

Lake Oroville Spillways Emergency Recovery 

Board of Consultants Memorandum No. 6 – May 16, 2017 
Prepared by the California Department of Water Resources  

 

 

Summary & Response 

 

Question 1 

Question 1 relates to the most recent geologic exploration that was completed to ensure an adequate 
understanding of the conditions associated with the geology in and around the spillways.  There are a 
variety of tools that DWR used in understanding the geologic conditions which are outlined in the BOC 
memorandum. The BOC also describes the piezometer data that was recently collected.  This 
instrumentation was recently placed to get a better understanding of the pressures within the 
foundation beneath the spillways.  

Question 2 

Self-Explanatory  

Question 3 

Question 3 relates to the review of the plans and specifications by the BOC.  The BOC is recommending 
that DWR consider various designs to collect water that will be adjacent to the FCO Spillway.    

Question 4 

DWR discussed the various design and construction deficiencies associated with the original spillway 
design that were outlined by the Forensic Team.  The purpose of this discussion was to ensure the new 
design would not repeat any problems that could have been a factor of the failure of the chute or 
erosion of the rock downstream of the emergency spillway.  The BOC concludes that the new design will 
alleviate the issues outlined by the Forensic Team. 

Question 5 

Question 5 relates to a Potential Failure Mode Analysis (PFMA).  As part of any new design, FERC 
requires a PFMA.  The PFMA process lays out what if scenarios including every conceivable issue of the 
physical conditions then ensures each issue has been mitigated.  The primary purpose of this PFMA was 
to evaluate all possible ways any feature of the spillways could fail that would result in some level of 
consequences to the project and or the downstream reaches.  A team of experts worked together to 
understand all potential weaknesses that may exist so that actions or re-designs could take place to 
reduce or eliminate that weakness.  The BOC reviewed the PFMA for the Oroville Spillways and 
concluded the study was comprehensive and will ensure the operations and construction will be safe 
based on the study. 
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Question 6 

Question 6 relates to an independent study conducted by the US Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) to 
ensure the reservoir could be operated safely during the summer months since the radial gates would 
need to be closed to allow construction.  The BOC concludes that the independent study by the Corps 
supports DWR’s conclusions which emphasizes that the operation of the reservoir through the summer 
and fall as planned will result in a safe condition.    

Question 7 

Question 7 relates to the same subject of question 6 and is in regards to the supporting engineering 
used by DWR to evaluate the operation of the gates during the summer months.   

Questions 8 and 9 

Self-Explanatory 


























